AMERICAN ASSOCIATION FOR RESPIRATORY CARE
Board of Directors Meeting

December 4, 2010

Las Vegas, Nevada

Minutes

Attendance






Guests

Tim Myers, BS, RRT-NPS, President


Laure Jaeger
Karen Stewart, MS, RRT, FAARC, President-elect

Cindy White
Toni Rodriguez, EdD, RRT, Past President


Andrea Williamson
George Gaebler, MSEd, RRT, FAARC, VP/Internal Affairs


Linda Van Scoder, EdD, RRT, FAARC, Secretary/Treasurer

Patricia Doorley, MS, RRT, FAARC





Debbie Fox, MBA, RRT-NPS





Lynda Goodfellow, EdD, RRT, FAARC




Michael Hewitt, RRT-NPS, FAARC, FCCM

Cheryl Hoerr, MBA, RRT, FAARC



Denise Johnson, BS, RRT






Robert McCoy, RRT, FAARC





Doug McIntyre, MS, RRT, FAARC

Cam McLaughlin, BS, RRT, FAARC

James Taylor, PhD, RRT

Brian Walsh, RRT-NPS, RPFT

Consultant

Dianne Lewis, MS, RRT, FAARC, President’s Council President

John Hiser, MEd, RRT, FAARC, Parliamentarian

Absent
Cliff Boehm, MD, RRT, BOMA Chair (Excused)
Joseph Lewarski, BS, RRT, FAARC, VP/External Affairs (Excused)
Frank Salvatore, MBA, RRT, FAARC (Excused)

Tony Stigall, MBA, RRT, RPSGT (Excused)

Staff

Sam Giordano, MBA, RRT, FAARC, Executive Director

Tom Kallstrom, MBA, RRT, AE-C, FAARC, Chief Operating Officer

Ray Masferrer, RRT, FAARC, Associate Executive Director

Steve Nelson, RRT, FAARC, Associate Executive Director

Doug Laher, MBA, RRT, Associate Executive Director

Cheryl West, State Government Affairs Director

Anne Marie Hummel, Regulatory Affairs Director

Miriam O’Day, Federal Government Affairs Director

Bill Dubbs, MHA, MEd, RRT, Director of Education & Management

Tony Lovio, Controller

Brenda DeMayo, Administrative Coordinator

CALL TO ORDER

President Tim Myers called the meeting of the AARC Board of Directors to order at 8:05 a.m. PST, Sunday December 4, 2010.  Secretary/Treasurer Linda Van Scoder called the roll and declared a quorum.  

WELCOME-INTRODUCTIONS- DISCLOSURES
President Myers asked members to introduce themselves and state their disclosures as follows:


Lynda Goodfellow – Teleflex Medical Consultant

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
George Gaebler moved “To accept the minutes of the July 19, 2010 meeting of the AARC Board of Directors as amended.”
Motion Carried
George Gaebler moved “To accept the minutes of the July 20, 2010 meeting of the AARC Board of Directors.”
Motion Carried
E-MOTION RATIFICATION
Karen Stewart moved “To ratify the E-Motions discussed over the Board Listserv since July, 2010 as follows:
10-3-33.1
“That the AARC BOD ratify the goals and objectives for the Ad Hoc 



Committee to Review the AARC International Fellowship Program as 



well as the Chair and Committee members as stated below:



Chair:
Joe Lewarski



John Hiser (International Committee Chair)



Debbie Lierl (International Committee VC for International Fellowship)



Jerome Sullivan (ICRC President)



Hassan Alorainy (Former ARCF Fellow)



Michael Amato (ARCF Chair)



Goals and Objectives:



To conduct a review to re-examine the International Fellowship 



Program’s:

· Goals and objectives (Mission and Vision)

· Committee’s structure (infrastructure, number of members, COI, etc.)

· Effectiveness



a.  Financing (Revenue stream and expense)



b.  Selection Process: Fellows & Host cities)



c.  Receptions and Congress Functions



d.  Outcomes (based on Goals and Objectives).”
10-3-17.1
“To ratify the appointment of Cheryl Hoerr and Marc Mays to the


 Benchmarking Committee.”
10-3-15.1
“That the 2011 AARC Summer Forum be held in Vail, Colorado July 18-



20 (Monday – Wednesday).”

10-3-34.1
“That the AARC BOD amend Recommendation 10-2-34.1 to replace the



 following sentence:




“Use a process that periodically compares performance of the 




hospital on efficiency and quality metrics with similar hospitals for 




the purpose of identifying and achieving best practice”




With the below sentence:




“Use a process that periodically compares performance of the




respiratory therapy department on efficiency and quality metrics 




with similar departments for the purpose of identifying and 




achieving best practice.”
Motion Carried

PRESIDENT’S REPORT
President Tim Myers highlighted his written report stating that 2010 marked the highest recorded increase in membership.  Sections are gaining in membership as well.  Four Roundtables have been added.  The law called SRG (Sustainable Growth Rate) has the result of decreasing overall reimbursement payments to physicians who see Medicare patients.  The SGR for 2011 was to be over 23%, thus Congress had to provide the “Doc Fix” to prevent the reduction. There is some movement on Medicare Part B concerning the “Doc Fix.” International activities continue to increase and a new Saudi affiliate will be brought before the Board for a vote at this meeting.  The 2015 and Beyond project continues to create interest.  Networking with other organizations has been a positive experience for the Association.
PRESIDENT-ELECT REPORT

President-elect Karen Stewart reported that she completed work on the 2011 Committee assignments, and looks forward to beginning her Presidency in 2011.
EXECUTIVE OFFICE REPORT

Executive Director Sam Giordano reported that positioning resources for patients with pulmonary disorders has presented a challenge.  The National Ventilator Survey manuscript was completed. A meeting is in the works to go to Washington DC to discuss a population survey to initiate a new project.  He also wants to propose a training program regarding the strategic stockpile.  The COPD Coalition, state coalitions and patient organizations elected to hold its meeting in Las Vegas in conjunction with AARC’s meeting and AARC provided them with space and an in kind grant to promote this activity.  

Chief Operating Officer Tom Kallstrom stated that 4 new corporate partners will join us next year.  Winners of the Drive4COPD screener contest are as follows:
Pennsylvania



1.  Highest Number of Drive4COPD Screeners submitted

West Virginia



1.  Highest number of Drive4COPD screeners in relation to AARC 




Members



2.  Highest number of Drive4COPD screeners in relation to the number




of people over 35 in the state

Due to the success of Drive4COPD, we’ve committed to this campaign for another 2 years. The beta VAP workshops were successful.  Three cities were chosen to present the VAP workshop this spring. The new aerosol booklets will be an online education piece.  Over 2,000 downloads were performed in the first week it was released.

Associate Executive Director Steve Nelson stated AARC has 100,000 copies of a new stop smoking brochure aimed at patients and sponsored by Pfizer.  

Sam Giordano stated that our focus has expanded from Europe to the Middle East as the Saudis want to obtain Western teachings and staffing in the area of respiratory care.  They invited AARC to help them devise an education system.  Officials also want to talk with the NBRC about a credentialing system in Saudi Arabia.  Their financial resources are greater than in any other part of the world.  More conferences are planned in which AARC will play a prominent role which will attract Egyptian, Kuwaiti and Emirate interests as well. The Saudis have expressed a high degree of interest in AARC’s science journal RESPIRATORY CARE. 
RECESS
President Tim Myers recessed the meeting of the AARC Board of Directors at 9:30 a.m. PST, Saturday December 4, 2010.
RECONVENE

President Tim Myers reconvened the meeting of the AARC Board of Directors at 9:50 a.m. PST Saturday December 4, 2010.
EXECUTIVE OFFICE REPORT CONTINUED

Sam Giordano briefed the Board on the history of the 2015 and Beyond Project entailing the three conferences conducted thus far and noting the key players involved and the visionary planning that went into the project to protect the integrity of the project.
George Gaebler moved to accept Recommendation 10-3-1.1 “That the 2015 and Beyond ‘Transition Plan Attributes’ be approved by the Board of Directors.”
Toni Rodriguez moved to amend Recommendation 10-3-1.1 “To consider approving the ‘Transition Plan Attributes’ with the exception of the following:
· Assure that emerging conference recommendations must be supported by a plurality of the stakeholders in attendance. 

George Gaebler moved “To table Recommendation 10-3-1.1.”
Motion to Table Carried

VICE PRESIDENT FOR EXTERNAL AFFAIRS

George Gaebler stated there were some glitches in the electronic reporting system that need to be resolved before the next meeting.
RECESS

President Tim Myers recessed the meeting of the AARC Board of Directors at 10:50 a.m. PST Saturday, December 4, 2010.

RECONVENE

President Tim Myers reconvened the meeting of the AARC Board of Directors at 11:10 a.m. PST, Saturday, December 4, 2010.
STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS
BYLAWS COMMITTEE REPORT

George Gaebler moved to accept Recommendation 10-3-9.1 “That the AARC Board of Directors accept and approve the Oregon Society for Respiratory Care Bylaws.”
Motion Carried

George Gaebler moved to accept Recommendation 10-3-9.2 “That the AARC Board of Directors accept and approve the Maryland Society for Respiratory Care Bylaws.”
Motion Carried

George Gaebler moved to accept Recommendation 10-3-9.3 “That the AARC Board of Directors accept and approve the North Dakota Society for Respiratory Care Bylaws.”
Motion Carried

George Gaebler moved to accept Recommendation 10-3-9.4 “That the AARC Board of Directors accept and approve the Idaho Society for Respiratory Care Bylaws.”
Motion Carried
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE REPORT
President Tim Myers reported that the Executive Committee discussed recommendations and the 2015 and Beyond project.  They also touched upon financial proforma (stocks and bonds) noting that investments are favorable at this time.  The Committee discussed the strategic plan. 

FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT
President Tim Myers stated that revenues and expenses were discussed.  There were no recommendations with financial impact.  

SPECIALTY SECTION REPORTS

SURFACE TO AIR TRANSPORT SECTION

George Gaebler moved to accept Recommendation 10-3-59.1 “That the AARC BOD consider the feasibility of creating a position statement in regard to state reciprocity for transport RTs.”
Linda Van Scoder moved “To refer Recommendation 10-3-59.1 to President-elect Karen Stewart to have the Surface to Air Transport Section further research.”

Motion to Refer Carried

ROUNDTABLES

ASTHMA DISEASE ROUNDTABLE REPORT
George Gaebler moved to accept  FM 10-3-42.1 “That the Asthma Disease Management Roundtable start a page on Facebook.” 

Linda Van Scoder moved “To refer FM 10-3-42.1 back to the Asthma Disease Management Roundtable for clarification.”
Motion to Refer Carried
NEURORESPIRATORY ROUNDTABLE REPORT
George Gaebler moved to accept FM 10-3-40.1 “That the AARC support Roundtable members in our pursuit of an education program and specialty certification in the assessment and care of neuromuscular patients for RCPs within the AARC.”

George Gaebler moved “To accept FM 10-3-40.1 for information only.”

Motion Carried
TOBACCO FREE LIFESTYLE ROUNDTABLE REPORT
George Gaebler moved to accept Recommendation 10-3-41.1 “That the AARC BOD approve a resolution from the AARC that members regularly ‘Ask and Advise’ their patients about tobacco use.”

George Gaebler moved “To accept Recommendation 10-3-41.1 for information only.”

Motion Carried

ACCEPTANCE OF ROUNDTABLE REPORTS

George Gaebler moved “To accept the Roundtable reports as presented.”

Motion Carried
RECESS

President Tim Myers recessed the meeting of the AARC Board of Directors at 12:00 p.m. PST, Saturday December 4, 2010.
JOINT SESSION

President Tim Myers convened the meeting of the AARC Board of Directors at 1:45 p.m. PST, Saturday December 4, 2010.  Secretary-Treasurer Linda Van Scoder called the roll and declared a quorum.
EXECUTIVE SESSION


President Tim Myers convened Executive Session at 1:50 p.m. PST, Saturday, December 4, 2010.

JOINT SESSION RECONVENED

President Tim Myers reconvened the meeting of the AARC Board of Directors at 2:10 p.m. PST, Saturday, December 4, 2010.
AMERICAN RESPIRATORY CARE FOUNDATION REPORT

President Tim Myers reported in Chair Michael Amato’s absence.  He reminded members that the ARCF is their Foundation and urged them to make donations which will be placed in an unrestricted account.

ELECTIONS COMMITTEE REPORT

Elections Committee Chair John Steinmetz briefly reported on the following 2011 elections which were certified November 8, 2010 :
Secretary-Treasurer

Michael Tracy 
 844
37%





Linda Van Scoder
1434
63%

VP/External Affairs

George Gaebler
1220
54%





Robert McCoy

1036
46%

VP/Internal Affairs

Michael Hewitt
 904
39%





Susan Rinaldo Gallo
1392
60%

Directors at Large

Fred Hill

 867
16%





Denise Johnson
1294
23%





John Lindsey

 803
14%





Cam McLaughlin
 947
17%





Albert Moss

 783
14%





Gary Wickman
 846
15%

Specialty Sections



Adult Acute Care

Keith Lamb

 242
98%

Diagnostics


Matthew O’Brien
  77
57%





James Sullivan
  58
43%

Education


Joseph Sorbello
 229
73%





Keith Terry

   79
25%

Management


Roger Berg

162
37%





Bill Cohagen

272
62%

Neonatal-Pediatric

Tiffany Mabe

  98
43%





Cynthia White
129
57%

STATE GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS REPORT
State Government Affairs Director Cheryl West reported that most of the state legislators have adjourned for the year but will return in January.  We anticipate at least 3 states where sleep personnel licensure law efforts will be undertaken (KY, CT, AZ).
REGULATORY GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS REPORT

Director of Regulatory Affairs Anne Marie Hummel reported that competitive bidding will become effective January 1st with an appeal unlikely.  She stated that the FDA Strategic Plan is investigating what cigarette packaging will look like in the future and they believe 50% of the packaging will be devoted to graphic results of smoking.  She discussed ventilator allocation and ethics involved in the event of a shortage such as who makes the decision as to who receives a ventilator and who doesn’t. It is believed that triage teams will be assigned to make such decisions.

FEDERAL GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS REPORT
Federal Government Affairs Director Miriam O’Day reported that tobacco legislation is targeting menthol cigarettes which usually becomes a starter cigarette for young people.  The House passed an extension of health benefits and we expect a great deal of gridlock in the near future. Healthy People 2020 has money available to address pulmonary rehab, asthma, COPD, etc.  $115 billion is needed to implement healthcare reform.  The RT initiative will have a technical language amendment and will be reintroduced this spring in both the House and Senate.
JOINT SESSION ADJOURNED

President Tim Myers adjourned the Joint Session of the AARC Board of Directors at 2:45 p.m. PST, Saturday December 4, 2010.

RECONVENE REGULAR SESSION
President Tim Myers reconvened the meeting of the AARC Board of Directors at 3:05 p.m. PST, Saturday December 4, 2010.
BYLAWS COMMITTEE CONTINUED

Bill Lamb posed the question previously about what happens if bylaws aren’t approved by the Board. He met with AARC’s corporate counsel and reported that the BOD has authority to revoke bylaws.  There is no current policy that addresses this issue. Therefore, the Bylaws Committee put forth the following recommendation: 
George Gaebler moved to accept Recommendation 10-3-9.5 “That the AARC Board of Directors develop a policy that defines actions that may be taken when a state affiliate’s bylaws are in conflict with the AARC Bylaws and are therefore not approved or accepted by the AARC Board of Directors.”
Jim Taylor moved “To refer Recommendation 10-3-9.5 to President-elect Karen Stewart to either consider as a Bylaws charge or to develop an ad hoc committee to address the recommendation.”

Motion to Refer Carried 
ACCEPTANCE OF STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS 

George Gaebler moved “To accept the Standing Committee reports as presented.”

Motion Carried

EXECUTIVE OFFICE REPORT CONTINUED
Karen Stewart moved “To bring Recommendation 10-3-1.1 back to the table.”

Motion Carried
Toni Rodriguez moved “To accept Recommendation 10-3-1.1 as amended.” (See Page 5)
Amended Motion Carried

George Gaebler moved to accept Recommendation 10-3-1.2 “That the AARC Board of Directors after reviewing recommendations generated in Conference III identify additional research, additional communication needs, legal issues, including but not limited to legal credentialing, feasibility and other potential impact brought about by implementation of the recommendations.”

Motion Carried Unanimously
Toni Rodriguez moved “To refer Recommendation 10-3-1.2 to the President-elect.”

Motion to Refer Carried Unanimously
George Gaebler moved to accept Recommendation 10-3-1.3 “That if the ‘Transition Plan Attributes’ are approved by the Board, that it conduct a crosswalk of Conference III recommendations with the attributes.”

Motion Carried Unanimously
George Gaebler moved to accept Recommendation 10-3-1.4 “That the AARC’s Board of Directors use the next year to conduct a briefing/listening tour to provide key stakeholder groups with an opportunity to better understand the project and allow AARC to gain additional input before it takes action on recommendations.”

Motion Carried Unanimously

HOUSE OF DELEGATES REPORT

Brian Walsh moved to accept HR 87-10-07 “Resolved that the AARC revise its disaster relief policy to allow the AARC President to consider activating the fund upon request of an affiliate president in the event of a state or local governmentally proclaimed state of emergency or disaster.”
Motion Carried
Toni Rodriguez moved to accept HR 36-10-08 “Resolved that the AARC consider writing a position paper to assist state affiliates to work toward a provision in licensure language to allow for temporary license reciprocity for RTs transporting patients via an air or ground ambulance service.”
Linda Van Scoder moved “To accept HR 36-10-08 for information only as a similar recommendation was submitted by the Surface to Air Transport Section at this meeting.”

Motion Carried

Toni Rodriguez moved to accept HR 43-10-09 “It is proposed that additional criteria be added to the Quality Respiratory Care Department recognition specifically, the criteria should include criteria for management standards which state that the respiratory care department director/manager is a qualified respiratory therapist.”

Brian Walsh moved “To refer HR 43-10-09 to President-elect Karen Stewart to investigate criteria surrounding this issue.”
Motion to Refer Defeated
George Gaebler moved “To refer HR 43-10-09 back to the House of Delegates to develop language.”

George Gaebler moved “To withdraw HR 43-10-09.”

Motion to Withdraw Carried
Original Motion Defeated 
ACCEPTANCE OF GENERAL REPORTS

George Gaebler moved “To accept the General Reports as presented.”
Motion Carried

Secretary-Treasurer Linda Van Scoder moved “To recess the meeting of the AARC Board of Directors.”
Motion Carried

RECESS
President Tim Myers recessed the meeting of the AARC Board of Directors at 5:15 p.m. PST, Saturday December 4, 2010.
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